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For the past 2 out of 3 years, Caitlin Bradley was chosen to represent our diocese at the national 
archdiocese’s conventions in Chicago (2011) and Houston (2013). She will offer it to us on Sunday, 
October 6th during the Divine Liturgy. May God bless Caitlin and her family, as she continues her studies 
at Bridgewater State University. For those unable to be with us, we offer her thoughts below: 
 

Pay It Forward 
 

 "Well done, thou good and faithful servant." "Well done." A phrase I have seen before on tests, 
papers, homework. Written by my teachers when I received a high mark on my assignments. It is fitting, 
then, that our Good Teacher would say this to us, when we have completed this life according to His 
"grading rubric." 
 This grading rubric does not include spelling or grammar or arithmetic. It does not measure our 
intelligence. With this rubric, it is possible for everyone to receive a "well done." But at school, my 
teachers don't know if I threw together an essay at 1 o'clock in the morning the day it was due, or if I 
carefully crafted my paper. My teacher doesn't know what my best work looks like if all he has seen is 
my 1 o'clock in the morning essays. Our Good Teacher knows whether we have actually DESERVED a 
"well done." We cannot pretend we have compassion in our hearts. We cannot pretend we tried our 
best. We cannot pretend our intentions were unselfish. As Jesus tells us in Matthew 6:16-18, 
"'Moreover, when you fast, do not be like the hypocrites, with a sad countenance. For they disfigure 
their faces that they may appear to men to be fasting. Assuredly, I say to you, they have their reward. 
But you, when you fast, anoint your head and wash your face, so that you do not appear to men to be 
fasting, but to your Father who is in the secret place; and your Father who sees in secret will reward you 
openly.'" According to The Orthodox Study Bible, it is for this reason that we anoint ourselves on Holy 
Wednesday, and do not have an "Ash Wednesday" during the Lenten season. Oil is transparent; it is a 
reminder to us, not a sign for the world. 
 If we do good works just for show, so that others can see, or even just to show God that we are 
doing them, He knows we did not earn a "well done." A few years ago, I watched a touching movie 
called Pay It Forward. In this film, a seventh grade teacher gives an assignment: to find a way to change 
the world, then to put it into action. One of his students proposes an idea which he calls "pay it 
forward." He performs three acts of kindness, each to a different individual. These acts must be ones 
which the individual cannot do for him or herself. When he is thanked for his kindness, he tells the 
individual not to thank him, but to pay it forward to three more people. The kind acts multiply: three, 
nine, twenty-seven, and so on, until everyone in the world is helping his fellow man. 
 This seventh grader discovered the key to a utopian society. Is this a realistic idea? Is this 
possible in today's world? Maybe not. But it could be. This is exactly what we are called to do as 
Christians. Jesus asks us to feed the hungry, visit the sick and imprisoned, and ransom captives. Why? 



These people can't pay us back. But what if everyone in this room pays it forward? Think of how quickly 
the kindness could multiply. One person can clothe a homeless child. Fifty people can provide medicine 
for sick children in underdeveloped countries. And there are people close to home who need our help as 
well. The girl in our class who drops her books in the hallway. The co-worker who has fallen behind 
schedule. The family that just moved to the neighborhood from out-of-state. People who can pay it 
forward and perpetuate the cycle. The teacher tells his student that even if this plan does not succeed, 
he will receive an A for effort. The student replies that he didn't do it for the grade. He did it to see the 
world change. This is what our God has asked us to do. Kindness for the sake of kindness, not to seek 
reward. Not to hold ourselves up and say "Look at me! Aren't I so good?" but rather to humble ourselves 
to others. I learned recently that my school's motto is "not to be ministered unto, but to minister." This 
is the lesson our Teacher has been trying to teach us from day one, when He was born for us, when He 
healed the world's infirmities, when He washed His disciples' feet, and when He died to save us. He told 
His disciples to go out into the world and pay it forward. This is what Orthodox Christianity teaches. 
Orthodoxy is a way of life, and this is that way of life. 
 In Matthew 19:16-30, we hear the story of the wealthy young man who asked Jesus what he 
must do to inherit eternal life. Jesus tells him to "keep the commandments." The man tells Jesus he has 
done this. Jesus then tells him to sell his many possessions and give the money to the poor. This troubles 
the man. He was able to keep the ten commandments, but he did not want to part with his things. I 
believe Jesus was speaking directly to this generation as He told the young man these words. Today, 
more than ever, this is our struggle as people. We are a materialistic nation. Every time Apple comes out 
with a new product, every time a new brand name becomes popular, every time a new videogame hits 
GameStop, we flock to the malls to purchase the latest iPad, purse, or zombie slaying paraphernalia. This 
man wanted eternal life, as we do, but his heart wasn't invested in helping others. He did what he could 
do without feeling anything for the people. Then, when something was asked of him that would bring 
him discomfort, he couldn't do it, because what he did for eternal life, he did for show. He said, "Look, 
Lord, I did this, this, and this." As people, we would see him on the street and comment on how good a 
person he is, because he was honest and honored his parents and went to all the religious services. But 
Jesus knows why he did them. Jesus knows this man's actions were for personal gain, not love of others. 
 In the book Father Arseny, A Cloud of Witnesses, one of Father Arseny's spiritual children relates 
that Father Arseny, while explaining the importance of faith and love of neighbor, points to Saint Paul's 
First Letter to the Corinthians. Father Arseny quotes Corinthians 13:2-3, "If I have all faith, so as to 
remove mountains, but do not have love, I am nothing. If I give away all my possessions, and if I hand 
over my body to be burned, but do not have love, I gain nothing." Father Arseny goes on to say, "Deep 
faith in God and love for your brother are inseparable, and if a man does good deeds, loves people, 
perhaps even gives his life for others but does not love God..… then, in spite of his goodness he is 
spiritually dead because he does not want to know God..... They may be good, warm-hearted, ready to 
give away their last piece of bread, but they are indifferent to God, not accepting of Him." Father Arseny 
continues, saying that, despite their goodness, something is "missing in their behavior, their character, 
their outlook on life: they had made a religion out of their own goodness, and for them that had 
replaced God." Father Arseny is explaining that the acts themselves mean nothing unless they are 
supported with love of God and neighbor. 
 Eternal life is not the trophy received on the last level of our video game. You do not earn it by 
simply going through the correct rituals of button combinations to defeat the obstacles. It isn't about 
completing the necessary objectives in life. It is more like singing. You can sing every note clearly and in 
tune, but if you don't connect with the song, if your heart isn't in it, it means nothing to the audience, 
and it does nothing for you. As my quote from Father Arseny tells us, you must do everything correctly 
AND have your heart in the right place. And THAT is why obtaining eternal life is SO HARD. Jesus never 
said it would be easy. In fact, He told us many times that it would be hard, that we would be rejected by 



the world, that we must take up our cross and follow Him… But He also said He would be with us, 
because, as He said in Matthew 19:26, "With men this is impossible, but with God all things are 
possible." With God, we can keep the commandments, with God, we can keep our heart invested in our 
otherwise meaningless actions and, with God, we can obtain a "well done" from our Good Teacher, and 
enter into eternal life. With God, we can pay it forward, and continue to pay it forward, not for eternal 
life, not to receive the well done, but to help the people in the world who are relying on us. I know what 
I've said is a lot to remember, and most of it will soon be forgotten. But when you leave here today, I ask 
that you take three things from what I've said: do nothing for show, keep your heart in your actions, and 
pay it forward. Thank you. 
 

Church Records…. 
 

“Blessed are they whom thou has chosen and taken O Lord!” 
 

+Edward Zahka (84) of Hull fell asleep in the Lord on June 17th, 2013. He is survived by 
his wife Gloria, two sons and four daughters, along with their families. Burial was at 
Fairview Cemetery in Boston.  
 
+Lorraine D. Tawa (87) of Agawam, MA fell asleep in the Lord on June 20th, 2013. She is 
survived by her two sons, along with their families. Burial was at Fairview Cemetery in 
Boston 

 
Memory Eternal! 

 

From The Executive Board…By the time you read this, it will be the tail end of summer and fall 

moving in fast. It is my honor to have been selected to serve as Chairman of your Executive Board. 
We have a very good blend of youth and experience with various talents to enable us to best 

serve you ' the parishioners of the Church of St. John of Damascus 
However, we cannot do it alone. We have several ongoing and new projects and events that we 

discuss each and every meeting. Please watch for them on the church website or call the office to what 
is coming up. We also welcome any and all ideas that you may have to keep our parish strong both 
spiritually and socially. 

We, too, kind of take it easy during the summer but as September rolls around, we get into the 
swing of things for the upcoming year. 

At times, we may need to reach out to you for help with one of our many tasks that we get 
engaged in. Whether it be taking on the lead or helping out whenever you can, we will gladly accept any 
time that you can give us. Please say “YES”. Let's keep our family traditions and make all our spiritual and 
social events at your Church of Saint John of Damascus successful. 

We may not always agree but we will listen to your concerns and try our best to satisfy them. 
Please let us know what you are thinking. It is the only way we will know how you feel.  
Communication is the key. Thank you my Brothers and Sisters in Christ - Ray Hamwey, Executive Board 
Chairman 
 

From the Virgin Mary Society…Members of the Virgin Mary Society held a kick-off dinner on August 

16 (the 99th anniversary of the organization!) and elected the following officers: Gail Kurker and 
Christine Bezreh, Co-Presidents; Mary Ahto, Treasurer; Carolyn Ganim, Recording Secretary and 
Publicity; Gloria Sabbag, Chaplain. 

http://www.ocf.org/OrthodoxPage/icons/clip/cross.gif


We are honored to serve as co-chairs of the Virgin Mary Society this year and will strive to make 
our efforts go smoothly as we do the important work of the Antiochian Women. 

First and foremost, we will start cooking for the Bazaar, an essential event for the church’s 
annual budget. We hope to get started a few mornings a week, and then bring in fresh crews in the 
afternoon, evenings, and weekends to complete each task in an efficient manner. We are asking for 
extra help for the women on these late-day, evening, and weekend shifts. We welcome your ideas on 
how to proceed. Please let us know if you are available to help. We would truly appreciate it.  

We hope you will let us know what the VMS needs not only to survive, but to flourish. Please do 
not hesitate to contact us (vms@stjohnd.org) with any requests or suggestions you have. We look 
forward to a most productive year! Gail Kurker and Christine Bezreh 
 

From Teen SOYO… Teen SOYO is about ready to begin a great year with new officers recently elected 

to serve during the 2013-2014 year; Brian Hazerjian will serve as President, Andrew Hazerjian as Vice 
President, Peter Bradley as Treasurer, Alison Veo as Secretary, Kristina Kurker as Historian, Christine 
Yakovleva as Chaplain, and Michael Esty as Sergeant at Arms.  At the recent Parish Life Conference in 
Andover, SOYO members participated in the Bible Bowl and the Oratorical Festival.  St. John’s was 
represented in the Bible Bowl by Peter Bradley, Andrew Hazerjian, and Brian Hazerjian, while Caitlin 
Bradley represented St. John’s in the senior division of the oratorical.  Everyone performed very well!  
Over fifteen of us have just returned from Antiochian Village in Pennsylvania.  The experience we have 
at camp is like no other, and we consider the Village to be our home away from home.  Hopefully, even 
more campers from St. John’s will go next year.  You will have the time of your lives!  We have an 
exciting year planned, with events and activities at both the local and regional levels.  We would like to 
invite all youth 12 years old and up, or are in at least 7th grade, to join Teen SOYO. The more members 
we have, the more we will be able to accomplish and the more fun we will have.  The other officers and I 
will be coming around to the Church School classes in September to talk about Teen SOYO and 
encourage all youth to join.  We keep in touch between meetings by e-mail, so if any teen or parent of a 
teen wants to be notified of our happenings, please send me your e-mail address and I will be glad to 
include you in the list.  If anyone has any questions or comments, please feel free to email me at 
teensoyo@stjohnd.org.  In Christ, Brian Hazerjian, Teen SOYO President 
 

From The Order of St. Ignatius of Antioch…At the most recent meeting of the Governing Council, 

the following projects were awarded grants by The Order: 
1. Syrian Relief: The Order of St. Ignatius made substantial donations to both the International Orthodox 
Christian Charities and the Greek Orthodox Patriarchate of Antioch and All the East, which are together 
working to respond to the urgent needs of the more than 60,000 Syrian families with emergency relief 
including food parcels, family hygiene kits, bedding, kitchen sets, and school supplies for children.  
2. Treehouse Ministries: The Treehouse in Wichita, Kansas was created to help economically 
challenged moms and children with basic necessities and programs. As an Orthodox Christian-based, 
not-for-profit organization, the Treehouse offers compassionate physical and emotional support, and 
positive Christian relationships with other moms. The Treehouse provides diapers and formula, 
parenting education, spiritual support and an inexpensive thrift store with books, toys and clothes.  
3. Two Orthodox Christian schools in Alaska for computers. 
4. FOCUS North America for the Youth Equipped to Serve (YES) program. 
FOCUS North America is a national movement of Orthodox Christians, which provides action-oriented 
and sustainable solutions to poverty in communities across America. YES (Youth Equipped to Serve) is a 
ministry of FOCUS North America which is designed to provide local parishes and youth workers with the 
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resources necessary to involve junior and senior high students in local community service and short-
term missions projects. 
 In other news, The Order of St. Ignatius of Antioch will initiate a Life Membership 
rewards program for the next two years on a trial basis. Commanders who have been members for 10 or 
more years can upgrade to Life Member with a one-time payment of $10,000. Knights and Dames who 
have been members for more than 15 years can also upgrade with a one-time payment of $10,000. Life 
Membership is important to The Order, because the principal is never spent, only the interest, allowing 
the fund to work in perpetuity. If you have any questions about this program, please contact Fr. John or 
Christine Bezreh. 
 

From the Fellowship…The Fellowship is looking for people of all ages who are willing and available to 

help us plan and run events during the upcoming year. You can assist us in some of our annual 
commitments and events or share ideas for and run new events and fundraisers! Please let us know if 
you are interested. All support is welcome - Heather Feldman (indi115@yahoo.com) and Andrea George 
(Andreamgeorge@aol.com) Co-Presidents Fellowship of St. John the Divine 
 

From the Parent Guild…As summer is coming to an end, the Parent Guild is getting ready for its 

annual “Back-to-Church-School Barbecue” which will be held the first day of church school, September 
8th, after liturgy. The cost is $10 per adult, $5 per child from 5 to 14 years of age.  Please make a 
reservation by contacting Carol Hazerjian at chazerjian@verizon.net, Bertina Kurker at (781) 721-1647, 
or by e-mailing the church office at churchoffice@stjohnd.org.  If you would like to help with the 
barbecue, either with preparation ahead of time, serving, or cleaning up, please contact Carol at 
chazerjian@verizon.net.  We will be scheduling a meeting for later in September or early October to 
plan our activities for the year.  All of our events are to promote fellowship within the parish and to 
financially support the Church School.  There are many opportunities during the year for anyone to get 
involved.  We would love to see some new faces active in the Guild and we are open to new, fresh ideas.  
We will continue to serve as Co-chairs, and Sharon Cormier is the Guild Treasurer.  We are in need of a 
recording secretary, so if you are interested in the position, please let one of us know. Looking forward 
to seeing you in church and at the barbecue on September 8th - Yours in Christ, Carol Hazerjian and 
Bertina Kurker  

 

From the Choir… Stop singing quietly in the pews - raise your voice in song and join us in the choir loft!  

Now is the perfect time to become part of one of the finest choirs in the New England region.  There is 
open enrollment in all voice parts and no experience is necessary.  Rehearsals are Sunday morning 
before Divine Liturgy and you only need to participate in three Sundays per month.  The first Choir 
Liturgy of the 2013-2014 season is on Sunday, September 8th with rehearsal at 9:00 am sharp.  Looking 
forward to seeing you there.  Please contact me with any questions at (617) 489-9456 - Mark Haddad 
 

From the Greeters Ministry…Since last summer, St. John’s Greeters Ministry and all parishioners 

have worked to welcome visitors to the Parish and help them "feel at home" during the worship service. 
Parishioners and visitors alike are greeted warmly by the Greeters, along with the Ushers, when they 
enter church on Sundays. All who enter receive a bulletin from a greeter. Welcome Cards are available 
to visitors. These yellow cards, that are also in the pews, provide a brief overview of the Orthodox 
Church as well as specific information about St. John’s. It also provides an order of the service to assist 
visitors with following along with one of three liturgy books provided in the pew racks. Greeters have 
also followed up with visitors to invite them to coffee hours and/or church dinners and provide them 
with a welcoming atmosphere if they are able to stay. As appropriate, follow up phone calls have been 
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made to visitors that may be searching for a spiritual home. Along with the Outreach Ministry, the 
Greeters Ministry reaches out to all to provide a warm and welcoming atmosphere at St. John’s where 
all can feel like family. "Welcome one another, therefore, as Christ has welcomed you, for the glory of 
God." ---Romans 15:7 If you have not already, see our web page at 
http://stjohnd.org/greeters/index.htm  

  From the Outreach Ministry Team… This past summer, St. John of Damascus Outreach Ministry 

was formed as a follow up to the Greeters Ministry that was established and implemented this past 
year. The mission of the Outreach Ministry (as stated in St. John’s Mission Statement) is to “respond to 
the needs of all by living the message of the Gospel through outreach to each other and to the 
community at large.” This ministry seeks to reach out to active and inactive members, as well as anyone 
in the surrounding communities who is seeking a church home.  It also aims to promote and support 
programs to those in need.  Please check out our new web page: www.stjohnd.org/outreach. The 
Outreach ministry is in its initial stages of planning and implementation but has begun some work over 
the summer. Here are a few highlights of summer work and upcoming events and activities: 

1.      Family Outreach Box – This box is located in the vestibule near the wooden pamphlet rack. Family 
Outreach Cards can be completed by family members and placed in the box for follow up by the 
Outreach Ministry. 
2.       Family Outreach Sunday and Organizational Booth Fair (Sunday, October 6) – There will be more 
information about this event coming out soon but it is a great day to stay for a special coffee hour and 
see the “booths” for each church organization. We hope that you will be able to stay for a little bit to 
enjoy and learn! 
3.       Outreach packets, which include informational brochures about the Orthodox Faith and our church, 
are being provided to nearby colleges as a resource to students. At their request, Wellesley College has 
already been sent a packet. Follow up with other nearby colleges will occur in the Fall. 
4.       Welcome Packets are being developed to provide to newcomers who have recently moved to 
nearby communities. The Outreach Ministry is in the process of contacting realtors for the process of 
having St. John’s packets included with their resources. 
5.      Bulletin Boards – You will notice that the bulletin boards in the hallway are organized differently. 
There is a Parish Bulletin board that posts a overall church calendar of all activities and events for two 
months at a time. Around the corner beside the pamphlet rack is a larger bulletin board which is 
organized for Community postings as well as Archdiocese and Diocese postings (with some decorative 
posters as well!) The Teens and Church School will continue to have their own bulletin boards for 
displays. This is one way we can reach out to visitors and parishioners alike. This is a work in process so 
you may see some changes of placement so watch carefully!  
6.       Pamphlet Racks  - A new pamphlet rack was introduced last year as part of the Greeters Ministry to 
provide a welcoming and educational atmosphere to visitors and parishioners. St. John’s pamphlet 
racks offer brochures and pamphlets on many topics for inquiring minds. Updates to the new wooden 
pamphlet rack, as well as the two plastic pamphlet racks, is supported by both the Greeters and 
Outreach Ministry. You will find information about the Great Feasts which changes throughout the 
Church year. Beginning in September, you will find information about the Nativity of the Theotokos 
(September 8) and the Elevation of the Cross (September 14). There is also a new brochure about 
confession geared to children. 
7.       Virtual Church Tour – This is a project that will be “under construction” this year with support from 
church organizations. Watch for more details for this exciting project. 
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From the Religious Coordination Committee… The Religious Coordination Committee continues to 

assist Father John and the Church in preparation for special religious services and to provide general 
support of various religious activities throughout the year. The Committee will begin with the 
preparation of flowers for the Feast of the Elevation of the Cross on Saturday/Sunday, September 14/15, 
2013. 

We are currently seeking additional members. The preparation and general support required is 
brief and takes place primarily on Sundays either before or after Divine Liturgy. 

If you have questions or are interested in joining the committee please contact Laurie Bradley at 
781-320-9623 or clcpr@rcn.com - Laurie Bradley and Robert Kurker, Co-chairs 
 

FYI… 
 
>September Feast Days Two major feast days are celebrated in September: The Nativity of the Mother 
of God (September 8th) and the Feast of the Elevation of the Cross (September 14th).  Liturgy for the 
Feast of the Elevation of the Cross, along with the procession, will be on Saturday, September 14th at 9 
am. Flowers will be distributed at the end of the service. Flowers will also be handed out on Sunday, 
September, as a blessing for the Feast.  
 
>St. George, West Roxbury will have their annual bazaar on October 18-20th at their church hall.  For 
more information, please visit http://www.stgeorgeofboston.org/.  
 
>Snowbirds Before leaving for Florida, please give the office your temporary address and the dates of 
your stay. This ensures that you get the church’s mail in a timely manner and reduces postage costs for 
the church.  
 
>Liturgy We will return to our regular liturgical schedule on Sunday, September 8th, with Matins at 9 
a.m. and the Divine Liturgy at 10 a.m. Confession is offered from 8:45-9:40 a.m. or by appointment.  
 
>Bulletin Deadline Please remember that the deadline for the Sunday bulletin is Wednesday at 2 pm. 
 

 
 
 

The Feast of the Universal Exaltation of the Precious and 
Life-Giving Cross is celebrated each year on September 14. 
The Feast commemorates the finding of the True Cross of 
our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ by Saint Helen, the 
mother of the Emperor Constantine. 

In the twentieth year of his reign (326), the 
Emperor Constantine sent his mother Saint Helen to 
Jerusalem to venerate the holy places and to find the site 
of the Holy Sepulcher and of the Cross. Relying upon the 
oral tradition of the faithful, Saint Helen found the 
precious Cross together with the crosses of the two 
thieves crucified with our Lord. However, Helen had no 
way of determining which was the Cross of Christ. 
With the healing of a dying woman who touched one of 
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the crosses, Patriarch Macarius of Jerusalem identified the True Cross of Christ. Saint Helen and 
her court venerated the Precious and Life-Giving Cross along with many others who came to see 
this great instrument of Redemption. 

The Patriarch mounted the ambo (pulpit) and lifted the Cross with both hands so that all 
of the people gathered could see it. The crowd responded with "Lord have mercy". 

This became the occasion of the institution in all of the Churches of the Exaltation of the 
Precious Cross, not only in memory of the event of the finding of the Cross, but also to celebrate 
how an instrument of shame was used to overcome death and bring salvation and eternal life.  

The Feast is an opportunity outside of the observances of Holy Week to celebrate the full 
significance of the victory of the Cross over the powers of the world, and the triumph of the 
wisdom of God through the Cross over the wisdom of this world. This Feast also gives the Church 
an opportunity to relish the full glory of the Cross as a source of light, hope and victory for 
Christ's people. It is also a time to celebrate the universality of the work of redemption 
accomplished through the Cross: the entire universe is seen through the light of the Cross, the 
new Tree of Life which provides nourishment for those who have been redeemed in Christ.  

 
We will celebrate this Feast on Saturday, September 14th with the liturgy, 

procession of the Holy Cross, and distribution of flowers beginning at 9 am 
 

 
 

Troparion of the Holy Cross - Tone 1: O Lord, save thy 
people and bless thy inheritance.  Grant victory to the 
Orthodox over the enemy; and by virtue of thy Cross, 
preserve thy habitation. 
 
 



 
 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



Saint John’s Orthodox Church 

Annual Bazaar 
 

November 1st -3rd, 2013 
 

Experience the finest in authentic Middle Eastern cuisine, 
including rolled grapeleaves, shish kabob and baklava. 

 

Also featured will be: 
* American food * Snack bar * Middle Eastern & American Pastry 

* Christmas Crafts * Hidden Treasures * Religious Articles 

*Country Store * Almost New Boutique * Sports Tickets & Money Raffles * Used 

CD’s * Children’s Games & Crafts  

Live Auction on Saturday:  Silent Auction all weekend.  

Treat yourself to a weekend of culinary delights and enjoy the excitement 
that this social gathering is sure to provide.  

(Take-Out Available) 

Please Join Us…..  Don’t miss out on the fun! 

 

Bazaar Hours   

Friday, November 1st    12:00pm – 9:00pm 

Saturday, November 2nd  10:00am – 9:00pm 

Sunday, November 3rd   12:00pm – 2:00pm 

 


